
ATTACHMENT 1

MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 07/18

Held on Monday 2nd July 2018 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Dickson, Jerman, Jolley, O’Dell, Ogborn and Walton.  D/Cllr’s Sharp and Chaplin were also present at the meeting as was C/Cllr Shuter for part of it.
101.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Received from Cllr’s Di Lorenzo and Maczkiewicz.

102.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
These were agreed and signed.

103.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Buchanan under 104 – District report as a school governor of BVC.
104.
PARISH COUNCILLOR CASUAL VACANCY:
Due to the resignation of Mike Bacon we have a casual vacancy which we have notified electoral services at ECDC of and this vacancy has been advertised for the required period of time.  We had one applicant – Mr William Clarke.  His application had been circulated to all cllr’s who at the meeting had the opportunity to ask him any questions.  Cllr Buchanan proposed we accept Mr Clarke’s application which was seconded by Cllr Jolley and agreed by all.  Mr Clarke was then welcomed to Parish Council.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND NECESSARY PAPERWORK TO ELECTORAL SERVICES

105.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Parking outside of shops
Cllr Bryant was actioned from our previous meeting to make contact with Maggie Camp at ECDC to ask her advice about public liability.  She contacted her early June but has not yet had a reply.  D/Cllr Chaplin will speak with her.  Cllr Bryant clarified that we wanted to know if the owner has a legal liability to keep the car park safe and in a good state of repair as she is currently leasing parking spaces to tenants.  D/Cllr Chaplin said it could be the case that the shopkeepers have liability but C/Cllr Shuter felt that if the landowner was leasing the area for parking her insurers would pick up the liability in case of an accident.  We need to clarify the situation before we write to the landowner.  The other action was for Cllr Ogborn to contact C/Cllr Shuter regarding having 2 hour waiting signs.  C/Cllr Shuter said this was relatively easy to put up the signs as long as Highways think it acceptable but he felt that enforcement could be a problem.  Cllr Jolley agreed that this would not be enforceable unless we wanted to make a bylaw because ECDC had failed to sign up to the Road Traffic Management Act enabling traffic wardens to be employed.  Cllr Ogborn asked that we investigate bylaws to see how difficult it would be.  D/Cllr Chaplin was also keen to pursue this.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO ASK CAPALC ABOUT BYLAWS.  D/CLLR CHAPLIN TO CHASE MAGGIE CAMP
b)  Newman’s Farm

D/Cllr Chaplin felt that he had nothing to go on with regards to the complaint about noise as the complainant wished to remain anonymous.  The usual course of action with complaints was to take noise readings from inside the complainant’s home so this was not possible to do.  He also felt the wood cutting they were doing was an extension to the current business and could not be viewed as a new business.  Cllr Jolley questioned whether the current planning approval was enough to encompass the new business and also what solutions there could be to buffering the noise pollution.
c)  Primary School Play Area
Cllr Bryant said this had been moving along slowly but we now had a draft licence that Anglian Learning is looking at.  Cllr Bryant will meet with them again to discuss.  Cllr Di Lorenzo had made the point that access to the school field not just the play equipment was required but Cllr Bryant felt we should not include this in the licence.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed that as it was not mentioned in the previous licence to just leave it out.  Cllr Bryant also felt we would not want the liability for this in case of an accident.  Cllr Bryant has also expressed concern to the primary school about the side gate being left open late at night as they have previously made an issue over safety.
106.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that the roadworks on the A1303 were a week behind schedule with regards to re-opening the road to Wilbraham by the museum.  As that road opens the other road by The Missing Sock will close.  Cllr Jolley had asked about signage as someone had suggested having a ‘stop’ sign on all junctions as they approach the A1303.  C/Cllr Shuter said there were stiff criteria to be met for a ‘stop’ sign and Highways will look into this once the roadworks are finished.

The signage on the cycle path to Quy is now up although it is quite small.  C/Cllr Shuter also confirmed that the cycle path on the A1303 from Quy to Bottisham is being cleared and will be re-surfaced.  It is hoped that this will continue to Hilton Park and if further funding can be obtained all the way to Newmarket.  Cllr Bryant asked about cycling clubs using the roads as once again there had been a group gathering at the top of Bell Road in the evening.  C/Cllr Shuter said he has queried this several times but as they are doing time trials rather than racing they are powerless to stop them doing it.  He reported that they use the A11 for this and he has in the past approached them on days when visibility has been poor asking them not to use the road but they have ignored him.  He has also asked them to avoid days when events at Duxford and Newmarket Races are on but they again ignored this advice.  He was very concerned about safety but felt powerless to act.
District

D/Cllr Sharp has been speaking to Spencer Clark regarding the grass cutting and said to let him know of any problems which the Clerk has been doing.  D/Cllr Sharp sits on the Licensing Committee and said that there is currently a public consultation on increasing taxi fares in East Cambs.  This can be viewed on the website.  East Cambs fares are currently lower than other Cambridgeshire and Peterborough areas.

D/Cllr Chaplin enquired about the use of the astro pitch at BVC.  Some residents have reported to him that their groups have been displaced on a Thursday evening and Saturday morning as Cambridge United have paid to use the facilities at these times.  Cllr Buchanan said that Cambridge United had paid £30K for the year for this and sadly the Sports Centre needed that revenue.  C/Cllr Shuter said that unfortunately the Academy is run as a business and has a duty to maximise its return.

107.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Bowls Club License
As the Royal British Legion has now changed its name to Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club Cllr Jolley was approached by one of its committee members querying the licence for the Bowls Club.  The site has 2 licenses for the land, one with the Parish Council and the other with the Legion which they obviously now need to alter as their name has changed.  Both licenses are exactly the same but it appears that only the Bowls Club can nullify the license which the Social Club wants to change as they alter the license.  Cllr Jolley felt it was unusual that only the licensee can nullify the agreement rather than either party but asked if the Social Club are looking to change this should we not be doing the same?  Cllr Buchanan is the Parish Council representative for the Bowls Club and said that the original licenses were carefully crafted at the time.  There are markers on the land which make it clear who owns each piece of land.  Cllr Buchanan will look into this further.
ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO PURSUE

b)  WI Fair
Cllr Bryant went along to the WI Fair as did other parish councillors.  It was very well attended and deemed successful.  The WI have said this was a one off event but Cllr Bryant wondered whether the Parish Council should support this type of event again.  She has been approached by someone willing to help do this  and maybe make it an annual village event, something which many other villages do.  Cllr Jolley said he would support this but it should not be organised by the Parish Council.  These types of events are usually organised by a committee within the community and maybe we could look at doing something with the Social Club and getting residents involved.  Cllr Buchanan agreed that this had worked well when we did something similar for the Jubilee Celebrations.

108.
PLANNING:

Cllr Buchanan reported that the application for the medical practice 18/00585/VAR to vary the use of the previous application had been approved.  We had had some concerns about this as the site was being used out of normal hours.  Cllr Buchanan had sent comments in outlining our concerns regarding the application for 187 High Street 18/00158/FUL for seven new homes which were in the greenbelt.  D/Cllr Sharp commented that this application had been rejected today which Cllr Buchanan was aware of.  The group discussed applications which were in the greenbelt and Cllr Jolley asked why the Planning Department did not refuse this immediately as it contravened at least 4 of their policies.  D/Cllr Chaplin said officers act with due diligence as developers may well appeal so they have to be sure they have acted correctly and considered all reasons why the application should be refused not just the fact that it is in the greenbelt.
109.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
Cllr Jolley reported that there hasn’t been a meeting.  Cllr Jolley had struggled to fill in the forms for the S.106 funding for the SID’s as the wording of the form did not really comply with what we required.  ECDC have given advice and the completed form is now with them.  They report that they have a couple of issues to investigate but Cllr Jolley outlined to Parish Council that the form was almost identical to the one for Bell Road which was accepted so he was hopeful this should go through.  The District Councillors said they would look into this.  We have been waiting for a date for work to put in a kerb and build up the grass verge in Bell Road for some time and Bob Rossiter at Highways has now said this will be done September/October time.  Cllr Jolley also thanked Cllr Dickson for organising the flowerbeds.  Cllr Jolley attended the recent Parish Forum meeting on the 26th June which was informative.  It appeared that the Inspector for the appeal on the Fordham site has ignored the current local plan going through and used the previous local plan which means the site will go ahead.  There was also a talk on CIL/S106 monies and the fact that parish councils must now say how they have spent their CIL money on their annual return but we can spend it on many things now.  D/Cllr Sharp said it was much more restrictive for District Councils than Parish Councils now.  Cllr Bryant said we were keeping ours for the new cemetery.  The Parish Forum did look at the idea of having a joint neighbourhood plan but felt this was not feasible as one village would have to take the lead.  Cllr Jolley asked each councillor to report on their area of responsibility.  Cllr Dickson had mentioned a hedge in Jenyns Close which was encroaching the footpath.  The Clerk had put something in the Cresset report which had just come out about residents keeping paths free from overhanging shrubbery.  She will write to the resident in the next couple of weeks if it was still a problem.  Cllr Buchanan had dealt with overhanging trees in the footpath behind Beechwood Avenue.  She had been approached by some residents from Ancient Meadows about the increase in dog waste and felt we needed to keep an eye on this as we may need another dog bin. The Clerk asked that D/Cllr Sharp chase up ECDC as she still had a dog bin at her home which has been there several months waiting for someone to come and collect it.  Cllr Jolley reminded everyone of the need to check the cemetery over not just empty the bins when they are on the cemetery rota and report any problems to the Clerk or himself. A resident had reported some damage to gravestones.  It had also been suggested moving the bins to near the entrance to the cemetery by the spoilheap.  Cllr Jolley thought this would be a good idea and will look to check there is enough room and it does not impede access to any graves.  
ACTION:  DISTRICT COUNCILLORS TO LOOK INTO S.106 FORM.  CLLR JOLLEY TO LOOK AT MOVING BINS AND DAMAGE TO GRAVESTONES
110. FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 


£715.60


I Swift – Litter Picking (4 weeks)
    
    52.50


   


A Fullwood – Litter Picking (4 weeks)
    52.50


Anglian Water – Cemetery


    12.09


Mrs M Dickson – bedding plants

    45.00

Signed and verified by Cllr Bryant and Cllr Ogborn.

111.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:

Cllr Ogborn reported that the Cemetery Consultant had drafted a letter to go to the Environment Agency clarifying the latest measurements.  We have also offered to raise the soil level by a metre and a half if required.  We would only need to do a small area to begin with.  This will be sent this week.
112.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Di Lorenzo was not at the meeting but a meeting with residents who had expressed an interest had been arranged for 11th July, 7.30pm at the Bottisham Sports and Social Club.

113.
POLICY DOCUMENTS:

Cllr Buchanan reported that a working party had met and looked at this and made changes to the document which will be brought to the September meeting.
114.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

115.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.
116.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

117.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be Monday 3rd September and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.


